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rights, procedures to request a ref-
erendum, the purpose, dates of the Re-
quest for Referendum period, location 
for conducting the Request for Ref-
erendum, and eligibility requirements. 
Additionally, the United Soybean 
Board is required to provide producers, 
in writing, this same information dur-
ing the same time period. Other perti-
nent information shall also be pro-
vided, without advertising expense, 
through press releases by State and 
county FSA offices and other appro-
priate Government offices, by means of 
newspapers, electronic media, county 
newsletters, and the like. 

§ 1220.612 Representative period. 
Representative period means the pe-

riod designated by the Secretary pursu-
ant to section 1970 of the Act. 

§ 1220.613 Secretary. 
Secretary means the Secretary of Ag-

riculture of the United States Depart-
ment of Agriculture (USDA) or any 
other officer or employee of USDA to 
whom there has been delegated or to 
whom there may be delegated the au-
thority to act in the Secretary’s stead. 

§ 1220.614 Soybeans. 
Soybeans means all varieties of gly-

cine max or glycine soja. 

§ 1220.615 State and United States. 
State and United States include the 50 

States of the United States of America, 
the District of Columbia, and the Com-
monwealth of Puerto Rico. 

PROCEDURES 

§ 1220.616 General. 
An opportunity to request a ref-

erendum shall be provided to U.S. soy-
bean producers to determine whether 
eligible producers favor the conduct of 
a referendum and the Request for Ref-
erendum shall be carried out in accord-
ance with this subpart. 

(a) The opportunity to request a ref-
erendum shall be provided at the coun-
ty FSA offices. 

(b) If the Secretary determines, based 
on results of the Request for Ref-
erendum that no less than 10 percent 
(not in excess of one-fifth of which may 
be producers in any one State) of all 

producers have requested a referendum 
on the Order, a referendum will be held 
within 1 year of that determination. 

(c) If the Secretary determines, based 
on the results of the Request for Ref-
erendum, that the requirements in 
paragraph (b) of this section are not 
met, a referendum will not be con-
ducted. 

(d) For purposes of paragraphs (b) 
and (c) of this section, the number of 
soybean producers in the United States 
is determined to be 589,182. 

[69 FR 13461, Mar. 23, 2004, as amended at 74 
FR 9049, Mar. 2, 2009] 

§ 1220.617 Supervision of the process 
for requesting a referendum. 

The Administrator, AMS, shall be re-
sponsible for supervising the process of 
permitting producers to request a ref-
erendum in accordance with this sub-
part. 

§ 1220.618 Eligibility. 

(a) Eligible producers. Each person 
who was a producer and provides evi-
dence that they or the producer entity 
they represent has paid an assessment 
on soybeans during the representative 
period is provided the opportunity to 
request a referendum. Each producer 
entity is entitled to only one request. 

(b) Proxy Registration. Proxy registra-
tion is not authorized, except that an 
officer or employee of a corporate pro-
ducer, or any guardian, administrator, 
executor, or trustee of a producer’s es-
tate, or an authorized representative of 
any eligible producer entity (other 
than an individual producer), such as a 
corporation or partnership, may re-
quest a referendum on behalf of that 
entity. Any individual who requests a 
referendum on behalf of any producer 
entity, shall certify that he or she is 
authorized by such entity to take such 
action. 

(c) Joint and group interest. A group of 
individuals, such as members of a fam-
ily, joint tenants, tenants in common, 
a partnership, owners of community 
property, or a corporation engaged in 
the production of soybeans as a pro-
ducer entity shall be entitled to make 
only one request for a referendum; pro-
vided, however, that any individual 
member of a group who is an eligible 
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producer separate from the group may 
request a referendum separately. 

§ 1220.619 Time and Place for Request-
ing a Referendum. 

(a) The opportunity to request a ref-
erendum shall be provided during a 4- 
week period beginning and ending on a 
date determined by the Secretary. Eli-
gible persons shall have the oppor-
tunity to request a referendum by fol-
lowing the procedures in § 1220.622 dur-
ing the normal business hours of each 
county FSA office. 

(b) Producers can determine the loca-
tion of county FSA offices by con-
tacting the nearest county FSA office, 
the State FSA office or through an on-
line search of FSA’s web site at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/pas/default.asp. 

(c) Each eligible person shall request 
a referendum in the county FSA office 
where FSA maintains and processes 
the producer’s, corporation’s, or other 
entities administrative farm records. 
For the producer, corporation, or other 
entity not participating in FSA pro-
grams, the opportunity to request a 
referendum would be provided at the 
county FSA office serving the county 
where the producer, corporation, or 
other legal entity owns or rents land. 
An individual or authorized representa-
tive of a corporation who grows soy-
beans in more than one county would 
request a referendum in the county 
FSA office where the individual or cor-
poration or other entity does most of 
its business. 

§ 1220.620 Facilities. 
Each county FSA office will provide: 
(a) A polling place that is well known 

and readily accessible to producers in 
the county and that is equipped and ar-
ranged so that each person can com-
plete and submit their request in secret 
without coercion, duress, or inter-
ference of any sort whatsoever, and 

(b) A holding container of sufficient 
size so arranged that no request can be 
read or removed without breaking seals 
on the container. 

§ 1220.621 Certification and request 
form. 

Form LS–51–1 shall be used to re-
quest a referendum and certify pro-
ducer eligibility. The form does not re-

quire a ‘‘yes’’ or ‘‘no’’ vote. Individual 
producers and representatives of other 
producer entities should read the form 
carefully. By completing and signing 
the form, the individual simulta-
neously certifies eligibility and re-
quests that a referendum be conducted. 

§ 1220.622 Certification and request 
procedures. 

(a) To request that a referendum be 
conducted, each eligible producer shall, 
during the Request for Referendum pe-
riod, be provided the opportunity to re-
quest a referendum during a specified 
period announced by the Secretary. 

(1) Each eligible producer shall be re-
quired to complete form LS–51–1 in its 
entirety and sign it. The producer must 
legibly print his/her name and, if appli-
cable, the producer entity represented, 
address, county, and telephone number. 
The producer must read the certifi-
cation statement on form LS–51–1 and 
sign it certifying that: 

(i) The person or the producer entity 
they represent was a producer of soy-
beans during the representative period; 

(ii) The individual requesting a ref-
erendum on behalf of a corporation or 
other entity is authorized to do so; and 

(iii) The individual has submitted 
only one request for a referendum un-
less they are also an authorized rep-
resentative for another eligible cor-
poration or other entity. 

(2) The producer, corporation, or 
other entity must also provide docu-
mentation, such as a sales receipt, 
showing that the producer, corpora-
tion, or other entity has paid an assess-
ment on soybeans during the represent-
ative period. 

(3) Only a completed and signed form 
LS–51–1 accompanied by documenta-
tion showing that soybean assessments 
were paid during the representative pe-
riod shall be considered a valid request 
for a referendum. 

(b) To request a referendum, eligible 
producers may obtain form LS–51–1 in- 
person, by mail, or by facsimile during 
the request for referendum period from 
the county FSA office where FSA 
maintains and processes the pro-
ducer’s, corporation’s, or other entity’s 
administrative farm records. For the 
producer, corporation, or other entity 
not participating in FSA programs, the 
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